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Planning & Zoning Commission
Town of Brooklyn
Regular Meeting 

Wednesday, September 3, 2014

Clifford B. Green Meeting Center

69 South Main Street

7 p.m. 

MINUTES
I. Call to Order - Chair, Carlene Kelleher, called the meeting to order at 7:02 p.m.
II. Roll Call - Carlene Kelleher, Michelle Sigfridson, Craig Dunlop, Donald Francis, David Fuss, Derek Wesolowski.
Staff Present – Jana Roberson, AICP, Land Use Administrator; Rick Ives, First Selectman.

III. Seating of Alternates – None.
IV. Adoption of Minutes:
1. Regular Meeting Minutes August 6, 2014.
Motion by D. Francis to accept the Regular Meeting Minutes August 6, 2014. Second by D. Fuss.

C. Kelleher noted two corrections:

· Page 1, V. Public Commentary, Darlene Otto’s home is in the VCD.

· Page 4, VI. c. 2. First paragraph beginning with Keenan Marr – Reference to Mr. Keenan should be Mr. Marr.

Motion carried 6-0 with the above corrections.

Aaron Kerouack arrived at 7:05 pm.

2. Special Meeting Minutes August 19, 2014.
Motion by D. Francis to accept the Special Meeting Minutes August 19, 2014. Second by D. Francis. Motion carried 6-0. C. Dunlop abstained.

V. Public Commentary – None.
VI. Unfinished Business:

a. Reading of Legal Notice – Read by M. Sigfridson.
b. Continued Public Hearings – None.
c. New Public Hearings: 

1. SP14-006 The Learning Clinic, 464 Pomfret Road, Map 27, Lot 7-7A, RA Zone; Pool Enclosure.
Steve Goulter, The Learning Clinic, 464 Pomfret Road, stated that the site plan and drawing had been submitted, and he submitted the certified mail receipts and copy of letter to J. Roberson.
J. Roberson stated that the pool is already there and that the building plan and a sample of the polycarbonate material had been submitted. 

D. Wesolowski asked if it would be able to be seen from the road. Mr. Goulter explained that it would not.

There were no comments from the public.

Motion by D. Fuss to close the public hearing on SP14-006 The Learning Clinic, 464 Pomfret Road, Map 27, Lot 7-7A, RA Zone, Pool Enclosure. Second by D. Francis. Motion carried unanimously.
2. SP14-007 The Citizen’s National Bank, 13 Canterbury Road, Map 24, Lot 105, VCD Zone; Install a back-up generator, propane tank 16 ft.by 5 ft. and 6 ft. white Freeport Lattice fence placed around the generator and propane tank.
Jo-Ann Chenail, Citizen’s National Bank, stated that she had not had the opportunity to review information from J. Roberson. Ms. Chenail stated that the Bank would like to continue with the special permit to avoid delaying the process. She stated that the location of the generator and propane tank are on the application as well as a photo of the fence that will surround both. The only thing that will be visible to the public will be the fence and they feel that the fence is in keeping with their history of maintaining the property that meets with the requirements of the VC District.
C. Kelleher asked J. Roberson to comment on whether the notice requirement had been met in order to proceed with the public hearing.

J. Roberson stated that she was not aware of a sign being posted and she asked Ms. Chenail if the abutters had been notified. Ms. Chenail stated that they had not and that she had not been informed of those requirements. J. Roberson stated that she had provided a copy of Article 5 – Special Permits, and that the burden is on the applicant to meet the requirements. She recommended that the public hearing be continued.
Motion by D. Fuss to continue the public hearing on application SP14-007 The Citizen’s National Bank, 13 Canterbury Road, Map 24, Lot 105, VCD Zone; Install a back-up generator, propane tank 16 ft.by 5 ft. and 6 ft. white Freeport Lattice fence placed around the generator and propane tank to the next special meeting of the Planning and Zoning Commission to be held on October 1, 2014, at 7:00 p.m. at the Clifford B. Green Memorial Building located at 69 South Main Street Brooklyn, CT. Second by Craig Dunlop. Motion carried unanimously.
3. SPG14-002 Paul Sansoucy, Pomfret Road, Map 26, Lots 19A and 19, RA Zone, 45 acres; Gravel Special Permit. 
Bruce Woodis, Land Surveyor, KWP Associates, represented Paul Sansoucy (also present). Mr. Woodis provided copies of reduced-size plans which showed minor modifications to the plans that had been submitted previously and did a poster board presentation. 

· The Wetlands Commission requested that they re-flag the small wetlands pocket near the excavation site (He indicated the location on Sheet 1 of the revised plans). 

· On Sheet 2 of the revised plans, he indicated the proposed grading for the active area of excavation.
Mr. Woodis explained the sorting and storage process. He stated that it is a very slow-moving, low-impact earth removal operation and that there are only a handful of trucks that leave the site per week, so traffic is not an issue. The site is served by two access roads: One originally approved in 2003 (main gate) south of Barrett Hill Road; The other runs through the old art studio property (he explained the route). He stated that the quarrying has been operating on the property for decades and was permitted by Mr. Sansoucy in 2003, repermitted in 2007 and again in 2011. He explained that this application is a renewal of Mr. Sansoucy’s ongoing operation and that it had been inadvertently overlooked due to lack of communication and, therefore, it lapsed. He stated that Mr. Sansoucy has been a good neighbor and has not received any complaints about his operation over the last ten years regarding noise, dust, traffic, etc.
D. Fuss asked if there was a reclamation bond in place. Mr. Woodis stated that there is not. D Fuss asked if there was a reclamation plan. Mr. Woodis stated that there is a reclamation plan detailed in the notes on Sheet 3 of the plans. 

J. Roberson mentioned that Mr. Woodis had included on Sheet 3, the conditions from the 2003 approval. A reclamation bond of $44,000.00 was required then, but was not in place, and should be revisited. She read the narrative aloud (parts of which addressed the reclamation plan – “All disturbed areas will be treated with four inches of topsoil as soon as they are brought to final grade if timing corresponds to seeding dates”). 
J. Roberson also read the operational restrictions from the 2003 approval for consideration by the Commission. She pointed out that Mr. Sansoucy is requesting five employees (himself not considered an employee). 
J. Roberson asked Mr. Sansoucy how much material is typically removed per year. Mr. Sansoucy answered 5,000 cubic yards. They clarified that 96,000 cubic yards would be the total volume he would be able to remove from the site over a long period of time. She clarified that a special permit is valid for ten years and that renewals can be obtained yearly until the total volume is reached.

D. Fuss asked if the stone is taken off at grade. Mr. Sansoucy stated at grade into a slope.

M. Sigfridson asked if there are any other changes to the current conditions other than the number of employees. Mr. Sansoucy stated there are not.

D. Fuss asked if there is a portion that is completed and could be reclaimed. Mr. Sansoucy stated not quite. D. Fuss asked if he would need to haul in topsoil. Mr. Sansoucy stated that he has enough topsoil.

Comments from the public:

Kathy Dagostino, 6 Barrett Hill Road, stated that Mr. Sansoucy does try to make the industrial operation look attractive with the stone wall. She asked for clarification on whether the restrictions of the 2003 approval are part of this application. 
C. Kelleher explained that the Commission needs to consider whether to place those same restrictions on this particular application. Ms. Dagostino urged the Commission to do so and she also asked that some restrictions in the 2003 approval are not spelled out in the proposal:

· No use of Barrett Hill Road by motor vehicles used by those engaged in quarrying or transporting stone;

· Hours of operation (8 am to 4:30 pm in 2003 approval). Mr. Sansoucy indicated that the hours would remain the same.

Ms. Dagostino asked if the stone removal operation is increasing since they are now asking for five employees. Mr. Sansoucy stated that they are not increasing the volume beyond the established limits. He stated that they just want to have the option to have five employees.
Ms. Dagostino asked if this is a gravel operation. J. Roberson stated that it is a rock quarry. 

Steve Goulter, The Learning Clinic, 464 Pomfret Road, stated the Mr. Sansoucy has always been a good neighbor. He stated that Route 169 is a very busy road and asked that Mr. Sansoucy stress to his truck drivers to reduce their speed in the school zone.

Jules Dagostino, 6 Barrett Hill Road, asked: If the blasting could affect the aquifer which would also affect his well; If the blast is going to be larger than in the past; Confirm whether more than twice per year.
Mr. Sansoucy stated that it has never been more than two times per year – usually once per year (can be verified with the Fire Marshal).


Mr. Woodis stated that, based on applications in other towns, the level of seismic activity upwards of 1000 feet is so minimal it is almost undetectable. His research regarding the effect of blasting on wells within 500 to 1000 has shown to be negligible (and sometimes has a positive effect by opening fissures). He is not sure how much explosive is used and is not familiar with related terms.
Alice Theodor, Barrett Hill Road, asked about the blasting effect on Gunnite swimming pools. Mr. Woodis stated that the seismic effect would be the same as for wells. Mr. Sansoucy offered that he could get information from the blasting company’s seismograph recording device. C. Kelleher asked C. Dunlop if he had any comment. C. Dunlop stated that he did not have any comment on the seismic. He stated that he felt the blasting would have minimal effect.
D. Fuss commented that he had been travelling behind one of the trucks recently going through the school zone and the truck had slowed down for the school zone.

C. Dunlop asked if Mr. Sansoucy had ever or would ever have crushers on site. Mr. Sansoucy stated that he has never, but would like to crush with a portable crusher someday. He stated that, at that time, he would come for permission.

A.Kerouack asked if there was any other access other than the two spoken of earlier. Mr. Sansoucy stated that those are the only ones. Mr. Woodis stated that there is no proposed access from Barrett Hill Road. There are many paths that run through the property.
A.Kerouack asked about the bond amount. J. Roberson stated that it would be referred to the Town Engineer for a recommendation.

J. Roberson asked if there had been any groundwater testing. Mr. Sansoucy stated that he did not know.  J. Roberson asked if he knew the depth to the water table. Mr. Sansoucy stated that he did not know. J. Roberson stated that the regulations require test pits to determine groundwater elevation and that final grades shall be six feet to ledge. However, she stated that these are requirements that are more specific to gravel excavations and that Mr. Sansoucy is removing ledge. She stated that there are some wetlands that have been delineated and a detailed topographic survey.
Mr. Woodis indicated where test holes could be dug. 

A.Kerouack asked about the Wetlands site walk and if P&Z Commissioners could join them. Mr. Woodis stated that the Wetlands Commission is going specifically to look at the perched wetlands pocket above the operation and that the P&Z Commission may not get the view that they are looking for. He stated that Mr. Sansoucy would be happy to accommodate the P&Z Commission for a separate site walk. J. Roberson stated that they are also interested in seeing the wetlands.
D. Wesolowski had left the room (time unknown) and returned at 7:56 pm.

Mr. Sansoucy commented that CL&P is putting in an access road south of his property.
Motion by M. Sigfridson to continue the public hearing on application SPG14-002 Paul Sansoucy, 248 Pomfret Road, Map 26, Lot 19-19A, RA Zone, 45 acres; Gravel Special Permit for the next regular meeting of the Planning and Zoning Commission to be held on September 16, 2014, at 7:00 p.m. (following previous public hearings scheduled that night) at the Clifford B. Green Memorial Building located at 69 South Main Street Brooklyn, CT. Second by A. Kerouack. Motion carried unanimously.
4. SP14-008 Catherine Jones, 49 Pomfret Road, Map 25, Lot 16, VCD Zone; Rebuild Single Family Home with Attached Garage.
C.Dunlop recused himself as his property abuts this property. He sat in the audience. 
Paul Archer, Archer Surveying, represented the Applicant (present in the audience) and provided copies of plans to the Commission Members. He did a poster board presentation. He explained that, in the past, there had been a house and a barn on the property and that the Applicant is proposing to build a new house on the property. He indicated on the plans where the new house was to be located (which is how it was submitted to Review Architect, Evelyn Cole Smith) and explained that it would be better (in the VC District) to rotate the house so that the front of the house (with the porch) would face Route 169. He also explained that Mrs. Jones was not sure if it would be feasible to build the garage at this time, but that he (Mr. Archer) recommended that it be included on the plans so she would not have to come back to the Commission again in the future. He stated that the builder was also present in the audience to answer questions. 
Mr. Archer stated that the existing well and septic are there and that it had been approved by the Wetlands Commission. He explained that because it is in the VCD, it needs to come before the P&Z Commission for review.
J. Roberson provided copies of the letter dated September 3, 2014, from Evelyn Cole Smith, AIA, LEED-AP, CME Architecture, Inc., the architect who reviewed the plans as they were submitted. C. Kelleher asked the Commission Members to take a moment to review the letter. 
A.Kerouack asked how long it has been since the structure has not been there. It had burned down. J. Roberson stated that there are photos circa 1991 (photos in packet to Commission Members). 
Robert Jones (Mrs. Jones’ son) stated that both structures burned on separate occasions under separate owners. He stated that after the original house burned, the barn in the back had been turned into a residence and it burned about eight or nine months ago.
J. Roberson stated that, when driving by, although the front of the house with the porch will mostly be seen, but the side of the building will be visible. P. Archer stated that the service elements would be visible, but will not be prominent. C. Kelleher asked the Commission if there was a consensus that the first comment in the letter from Eveilyn Cole Smith had been addressed. M. Sigfridson stated yes.
A.Kerouack commented that there are other examples of homes in the VCD that have the same orientation issue. 

C.Kelleher asked J. Roberson to call attention to anything else in the letter that needs to be addressed. 

J. Roberson stated that she has a concern regarding whether or not there is to be an additional gable on the north elevation on the garage roof (No. 3 in the letter). Mr. Archer stated that there would be no gable there. 

J. Roberson read the next paragraphs in the letter which points out that all materials are not specified, that the building has a contemporary look due to window placement, vinyl siding limited to four-inch exposure, preferable for windows to have exterior muntins, asphalt shingles appropriate. 

Mr. Jones stated:

· They will use architectural shingles, 3 tab.
· Will place muntins where the Commission wants them.
· Vinyl siding both 4-inch reveal consistent with other abutting properties. They will use flared sides on the ends for a more Colonial look.
· Windows composite so they won’t have to be painted.

J. Roberson stated that, for window placement, single windows would be less contemporary looking and she reminded the Commission that the goal of the VCD is to maintain the character of the District not to preserve it as an artifact.

J. Roberson continued to review the letter which states that open spaces are consistent, no site lines or distinctive buildings are impacted. She asked about landscaping. Mr. Archer stated that they are proposing to use the exiting landscaping. She asked about site lighting and signage. Mr. Archer stated that simple, normal house lighting would be used and that the house would be quite a distance from the road and there is a 50-inch tree in the front of the house.
Mr. Jones stated that they can space out the windows to give a single window look.

C.Kelleher stated that those changes should be noted on the plans. Mr. Archer stated they would be.

J. Roberson noted the following:
· Keeping existing landscaping.

· No gable on the garage.

· Front facade windows will be singles. (Mr. Archer added that they will be spaced to give the single look with muntins.) J. Roberson stated muntins on the outside.
· 4” reveal on the vinyl siding.

A.Kerouack asked about the shutters. Mr. Archer stated they would be using vinyl, wood-textured shutters. Color to be black.

Comments from the public:

Jeffrey Otto, 192 Mason Road, stated that he has no problem with the application, but he was annoyed that he received the letter of notice (dated August 20th) from Archer Surveying just yesterday afternoon and that it had not been sent certified mail. He stated that if he had not been free that day, he would not have had the opportunity to go to Town Hall to look at the plans.

At this time, Mr. Archer submitted the certificate of mailing to J. Roberson and she stated that the date was August 25th. 
Mr. Archer stated that they had posted a sign.

A.Kerouack asked if the same would apply to the windows on the door. J. Roberson stated that muntins should also be on the sidelights on the door. She also mentioned concern about the amount of space that would be available for placing shutters between the windows since they are going from double to single windows. Mr. Archer stated that they would space the double windows by twelve inches with the shutters on the outside. 
Johnny Gomez, 94 Wauregan Road, stated that he has the same situation and the shutters do fit and they look good. J. Roberson asked if he has shutters on both sides. Mr. Gomez stated that he does.
Mr. Jones stated that there would be four shutters for two windows. Windows would be separated by 24 inches with 8-inch shutters on each side and there would be 12 inches in between. C. Kelleher stated that issue is resolved.
C. Kelleher asked for a list of items agreed on:
1)   Keeping existing landscaping;

2)   Exclusion of gable on the garage;


3)   Front facade windows to be spaced to give the appearance of singles with muntins on the            exterior;


4)   4-inch reveal on exterior siding;

5)   Exterior muntins on side lights on doors;

6)   Two vinyl, wood-textured shutters on all windows on the front and side facades.
Motion by M. Sigfridson to close the public hearing on SP14-008 Catherine Jones, 49 Pomfret Road, Map 25, Lot 16, VCD Zone; Rebuild Single Family Home with Attached Garage. Second by D. Fuss. Motion carried 6-0. C. Dunlop had recused himself.

VII.        Other Unfinished Business:
1. SP14-006 The Learning Clinic, 464 Pomfret Road, Map 27, Lot 7-7A, RA Zone; Pool Enclosure.
Motion by D. Wesolowski to approve the application SP14-006 The Learning Clinic, 464 Pomfret Road, Map 27, Lot 7-7A, RA Zone, Pool Enclosure on the grounds that it is in harmony with the neighborhood and will not hinder or discourage the appropriate development and use of adjacent property or impair the value thereof. Second by D. Fuss. Motion carried unanimously.
2. SP14-007 The Citizen’s National Bank, 13 Canterbury Road, Map 24, Lot 105, VCD Zone; Install a back-up generator, propane tank 16 ft.by 5 ft. and 6 ft. white Freeport Lattice fence placed around the generator and propane tank. Continued.
3. SPG14-002 Paul Sansoucy, Pomfret Road, Map 26, Lots 19A and 19, RA Zone, 45 acres; Gravel Special Permit. Continued.
4. SP14-008 Catherine Jones, 49 Pomfret Road, Map 25, Lot 16, VCD Zone; Rebuild Single Family Home with Attached Garage.
Motion by Motion by A. Kerouack to approve the application SP14-008 Catherine Jones, 49 Pomfret Road, Map 25, Lot 16, VCD Zone; Rebuild Single Family Home with Attached Garage with the following conditions:


1)   Keeping existing landscaping;

2)   Exclusion of gable on the garage;


3)   Front facade windows to be spaced to give the appearance of singles with muntins on the      exterior;


4)   4-inch reveal on exterior siding;

5)   Exterior muntins on side lights on doors;

6)   Two vinyl, wood-textured shutters on all windows on the front and side facades.


… on the grounds that it is in harmony with the character of the Village Center District and will not hinder or discourage the appropriate development and use of adjacent property or impair the value thereof. Second by D. Fuss. Motion carried unanimously. Craig Dunlop had recused himself.
C. Dunlop returned to his seat at the table.
VIII. New Business:

a. Applications:
1. ZRC14-002 (Thomas Dziki) Request to amend Article 3 Section 3.4.8.2 Uses: Add “Multi-Family Dwellings (in accordance with Article 7 of these Regulations) to list of allowed. This will allow apartments, by Special Permit in the Planned Commercial District. 

Section 3.4.8.3 – Dimensional Requirements: Add a clause at the end of the first sentence of subsection concerning Number of Stories: “Number of Stories – 2 maximum, however, maximum of 3 stories for any part of a building greater than 200’ from a property line and greater than 200’ from a residential zone, with the exception of Multi-Family Dwellings, which shall follow the requirements of Article 7 of these Regulations.”
Thomas Dziki, 92 Day Street, stated that he and Steve Townsend would like to construct 60 multi-unit apartments on the vacant lot behind CVS adjacent to Friendly Bowl and The Savings Institute. He mentioned that this parcel has been vacant for a number of years and there has been no success in finding a commercial occupant. He stated that these zoning amendments would allow them to develop the property in a way they feel is best suited for the property.
J. Roberson stated that the lot does meet the minimum area requirements. She stated that this proposal is to amend three different sections of the zoning regulations that would also affect other parcels in the Planned Commercial Zone.

Mr. Dziki stated that if this proposal were approved, he would come back with a site specific application.

J. Roberson clarified which Sections are proposed to be amended:

· Section 3.4.8.2 – Adding multi-family dwellings as a special permit use in the PC Zone;

· To include a reference to height requirements as found in Article  in the Regulations – Adding “with the exception of multi-family dwellings which shall follow the requirements of Article 7 Section 3.4.8.6.6” (not 3.4.8.3);
· Section 7.2.3 – Add “Maximum heights for multi-family dwellings in Planned Commercial Districts shall be three (3) stories and forty-five (45) feet. 
Mr. Dziki stated that his engineer had submitted the application and would like to check with him for accuracy on the Sections. 
M. Sigfridson pointed out that two of the amendments taken together would allow for a three-story, 45-foot tall, multi-family dwelling within 200 feet of the property line. Mr. Dziki stated that is correct. He stated that a three-story apartment building is more attractive than the back door and loading dock of a grocery store.

Mr. Dziki stated that the property is served by septic and commercial water and that the intent is to have it closer than 200 feet to the property line.

A.Kerouack mentioned that for the area residents, rather than the back of a building there would be windows instead. 
J. Roberson stated that, as a courtesy, property owners on Plaza Street should also be included to receive letters of notification.

D. Francis stated that this is probably the most significant application since he has been on the Commission. That area has been zoned commercial since the inception of zoning regulations in Brooklyn. He stated that this needs to be looked at closely as they are waiting on the Build-Out Analysis and the re-write on the Planned Commercial District and that the EDC and the should give its input. He also mentioned that the effect on the sewer authority and public safety issues should be considered. He feels that the build-out analysis should be done for two areas in the PC District: for commercial use and for the number of residential units you could put in. He stated that all information would need to be gathered within 65 days. He stated that this does not fit into the POCD at all. 
Discussion ensued.
J. Roberson will set up a meeting with Mr. Dziki after he consults with his engineer to be sure that everything gets properly noticed.

Discussion ensued regarding whether they could apply for a variance rather than a zone change. J. Roberson stated that she feels this is the appropriate way to handle it since it would be unlikely that it would be found to have a hardship. C. Kelleher stated that the EDC and Sewer Authority should be contacted and that the P&Z Commission needs to consider the issue of the zone change in the PCD. She asked if there could be progress made with the Build-Out. First Selectman, Rick Ives stated that it could be started, but he wants to be sure that there is enough time to do it properly.

J. Roberson stated that the application could be modified to make the corrections and that the Application Number would still be ZRC14-002 without the need to withdraw the application. She pointed out that the application fees are non-refundable (in this case $910.00). 
Mr. Dziki stated that the points raised by D. Francis are valid. He stated that would like to consider the application submitted, and would like to work with J. Roberson and his engineers regarding specific language and Sections, and let the application proceed, and, if necessary at some point, extend the process.
There was a consensus among the Members of the Commission to have J. Roberson report on progress made from her meeting with Mr. Dziki, whether EDC has been informed, and if a Build-Out Consultant had been hired, at the September 16, 2014, Planning Meeting or the October 1, 2014 Regular Meeting.
b. Other New Business – None.
IX. Reports of Officers and Committees:

1. Zoning Enforcement Officer’s Report August 2014.
J. Roberson stated that the ZEO Report was included in the packets to the Commissioners. She stated that she has been working on some enforcement issues including Dale Lyon’s property on Canterbury Road for which there were several complaints. She had met with Mr. Lyon’s attorney who informed her that she would be responsible (not the P&Z Commission) to make the decision of whether or not to grandfather Mr. Lyon’s operation. She consulted Attorney Alter and he agreed, however, he informed her that she has the right to consult with the P&Z Commission on the issue. She is expecting to get a report from Mr. Lyon’s Attorney, William R. Sweeney, by next week documenting the grandfathering issue. She will consult with Attorney Alter regarding what qualifies as acceptable documentation. She will make a determination and report to the P&Z Commission at the next meeting. C. Kelleher was agreeable.
J. Roberson stated that she has issued a Cease and Desist Order (based on a noise violation) to Mr. Jaxx of Hickory Lane. He has asked for clarification on what he can do to clean up his site. He has ceased the jackhammering and asked what he can do without the jackhammer. 
J. Roberson stated that Mark Bernard is purchasing 10 Vina Lane (formerly Eggs, Inc.) and would like to do some basic site cleanup like board up windows that are broken and do some painting. D. Fuss suggested painting the plywood and he questioned the truck terminal (perhaps it had been grandfathered) in the VCD. J. Roberson was not aware of the truck terminal and will look into it. C. Dunlop suggested exterior plywood painted with paint made for that purpose (to avoid peeling) and fitted to the windows.

A.Kerouack asked if there had been any sign applications for the Trinity Church property for the four new signs he noticed there. J. Roberson stated that there were no approvals for those signs. A.Kerouack stated that there was also a new handrail added to the front of the building. 
J. Roberson stated that the new Assistant ZEO will be starting next Monday and her first task will be signs.

D. Francis stated that he had reviewed the VCD draft that had been provided at the last meeting and suggested moving it to public hearing. C. Kelleher stated that she was planning for it to be the main focus at the next planning meeting on September 16th and asked that the Members of the Commission to review the draft to be prepared for the discussion. She stated that they will also be discussing Limited Business Enterprises.
2. Wal-Mart Update.
J. Roberson reported that there is a proposal to muck out the eastern detention basin. They are going to remove approximately 400 cubic yards of loaming material and they want to place it on site in areas where there is no vegetation or landscaping and reseed it. This would be done without changing their drainage pattern. The Wetlands Commission has already reviewed it and they have found that mucking out the basin is consistent with their approved maintenance plan. There was a consensus among the Commission Members that this was acceptable.
C. Kelleher stated that the trees are dying again. 
A.Kerouack mentioned the importance of having meetings solely dedicated to planning. Some issues that need attention:

· Proposed changes to Commercial and VC Districts

· Issue between NC and R30 Zone (South Main Street)

· Issue raised by Joe Voccio (affordable housing)
3. Correspondence – None.
4. Chairman’s Report – None.
X. Public Commentary
Jeffrey Otto, 192 Mason Road, stated concern for the ability of the Commission to revise the regulations in the Planned Commercial Zone in the amount of time available. He stated that the Commission has the option to reject the application without prejudice and the applicant could resubmit at a later time. He stated concern that this is a very serious matter to be considered from a policy point of view. From a public safety point of view, he suggested that, if allowed, it should be required that the 3-story, 45-foot tall buildings be equipped with automatic sprinklers. 
XI. Adjourn
Motion by D. Fuss to adjourn at 9:42 pm. Second by A. Kerouack. Motion carried unanimously.

Respectfully submitted,

J.S. Perreault

Recording Clerk
